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To:  Honorable Mayor and Members of the City Council 

From:  Councilmember Darryl Moore, District 2 
  Councilmember Max Anderson, District 3 

Subject: Strengthen Youth Tobacco Prevention 
 
RECOMMENDATION 
Direct the City Manager to increase the minimum distance where all flavored tobacco 
(including menthol) products are banned from sale within a 500 ft radius from any 
school and direct the City Manager to provide changes to Berkeley’s current tobacco 
regulations that might decrease youth tobacco use and uptake, including additional 
regulation around flavored (including menthol) tobacco products.. 
 
BACKGROUND 
Berkeley’s 2013 Health Status Report gave us some good news when it comes to 
teenage tobacco use.  Tobacco use, along with alcohol and marijuana consumption, has 
gone down at all grade levels between 2008 and 2012.  Berkeley’s tobacco use for 7th, 
9th and 11th graders is significantly lower than the state average.  While there seems to 
be much progress over the last several years in preventing teenage tobacco use, more 
can be done.  Tobacco control regulations must be pro-active or public health gains 
begin to erode. 
 
Flavored tobacco products have been designed by tobacco manufacturers to make their 
products less harsh, and as a result, more appealing to young smokers.  As a result, in 
2009 Congress passed the Family Smoking Prevention and Tobacco Control Act which 
banned most types of flavored tobacco products, with the exception of menthol.  While 
this landmark law made some very important steps to discourage tobacco use among 
young smokers, menthol tobacco products still remain on the market and have the 
same function of masking the harshness of tobacco, providing a cool sensation that 
makes it appealing to teenage smokers.  The appeal of menthol flavored tobacco 
products is evidenced by the fact that it holds approximately 30% of the total market 
share. 
 
As part of the Family Smoking Prevention and Tobacco Control Act, it established the 
Tobacco Products Scientific Advisory Committee (TPSAC) which intended to advise the 
United States Food and Drug Administration (FDA) on smoking-related scientific issues.  
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The TPSAC and the FDA’s own independent investigation found that that menthol 
cigarette use is associated with increased smoking initiation, greater addiction, greater 
signs of nicotine dependence, and decreased likelihood of quitting successfully. 
 
All of these factors demonstrate that we need to regulate menthol tobacco products 
more closely to protect our youth from becoming addicted at a young age, which 
translates into a much higher likelihood of continuing tobacco use in their adult years.   
 
One proposal that should be evaluated is to expand the minimum distance where all 
flavored tobacco products are banned from sale within a 500 ft radius from any school. 
 
FISCAL IMPACTS OF RECOMMENDATION 
Unknown 
 
CONTACT PERSON 
Councilmember Darryl Moore, District 2 981-7120 
 
 
Attachments:  

1) Healthy Chicago Policy Brief: MENTHOL-FLAVO RED CIGARETTES 
2) Healthy Chicago Policy Brief: Tobacco Retail Sales Near Schools & Youth 

Centered Environments 
3) Section 4-64-098 regarding flavored tobacco products and amendments to 

Section 4-64-180 of the Chicago Municipal Code 
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